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MEMBERS PRESENT:   
Harold Fabinsky, Chairman



Paul Bodden



Henry Heppner 



David Kaczor



Joseph Liberti



Philip Murray



Nicholas Baich, Alternate
EXCUSED:

Nicholas Taneff
OTHERS PRESENT:      
Remy C. Orffeo, Acting Planning Coordinator 


                                       Len Berkowitz, Deputy Town Attorney




Steven Bremer, Supervising Building Inspector 






Thomas Ostrander, Assistant Town Municipal Engineer







Rosemary Messina, Planning Board Secretary
The Chair called the Planning Board meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. by stating that if anyone appearing before the Board has a family, financial or business relationship with any member of the Board, it is incumbent upon that person to make it known under State law and the Town Code of Ethics.
The Chair stated that Mr. Baich, our Alternate member, will be voting in the absence of Mr. Taneff.
Upon a motion duly made and seconded, the reading of the April 2019 Planning Board Meeting minutes was unanimously waived as each Board Member had previously received a copy.

Mr. Murray made a motion, seconded by Mr. Bodden, to accept the April 11, 2019 meeting minutes as presented.

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:

FABINSKY

AYE

BAICH


AYE
BODDEN


AYE

HEPPNER

AYE
KACZOR


AYE

LIBERTI


AYE

MURRAY


AYE

THE MOTION BEING UNANIMOUS, THE MOTION IS PASSED.
Chairman Fabinsky announced the following:

a.)
The Board is returning to the practice of holding a process known as a “concept review”, which is an informal hearing to save both the Town and the Developer, time, effort, and money.
b.) 
Also, when a request is referred from the Town Board to the Planning Board that requires a Town Board public hearing, the Planning Board will await the results of the public hearing before making its recommendation to the Town Board.
c.)
The Building Inspectors’ monthly report will be posted on the Town’s website. 
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  REGULAR BUSINESS:

1. 
P.B. File#16-18, 3315 Abbott Road, Vastola Heating & Cooling, Zoned B-2. Requesting Planning Board Site Plan Approval and a Building Permit to construct a 7,000-sq.ft. addition to their existing building.  Town Board referred to Planning Board on 12/5/18. (SBL#151.16-5-16.111)


APPEARANCE:  Mr. Chris Wood, Carmina ⦁ Wood ⦁ Morris

Mr. Wood presented and explained plans to expand the existing Vastola warehouse to the members.  He noted that the Orchard Park Conservation Board granted approval for the proposed Landscaping Plan on 3/5/19.  



The member’s questions established that; 

⦁     No retail sales will take place here. 
⦁ 

The number of employees that presently work here is not known, however, there will be no new jobs created with the expansion of the warehouse facility.  

⦁
No additional parking spaces are proposed, as they are not needed.  
⦁
The parking of Vastola service vehicles will remain unchanged.
⦁
Trucks will drop-off inventory items to the Vastola warehouse during regular business hours and not unload on the roadway.  There will be no increase in the number of deliveries made at the business. 
⦁
It is not known if the Vastola service vehicles park off-site with an agreement in place.
⦁
Additional parking space can be constructed on the site if it is needed. 

Mr. Murray stated that he observed Vastola service vehicles parked on another property across the street from this parcel.  He would like to know if the Vastola vehicles are stored on this property due to a shortage of parking space at the Vastola business site, and if there is a copy of an agreement with the owner of the parcel for Vastola trucks to park here. 

Mr. Wood told the members that he is not sure if the Petitioner owns the parcel in question or not.  He will check on this and report his findings to the Planning Office.  If there is a document allowing the Vastola vehicles to park here, he will provide it to the Board.   


Mr. Murray discussed the new warehouse curb cut to be put-in, and the turning radius for delivery trucks.  He questions if additional traffic will result in this residential area from the expansion of the warehouse. There currently is a curb-cut on Windom. He again, requests to see a business agreement (if it exists) for any off-site parking of the Vastola vehicles. 
The members discussed adding two stipulations to the motion (if approved) to address traffic and parking concerns in this residential area that were raised.  It was also established that Vastola Heating & Cooling is open Monday through Friday, from 8:00 A.M. to 5:00 P.M.
Mr. Kaczor made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Bodden, to RECOMMEND that the Town Board GRANT Site Plan Approval and Issue a Building Permit to construct a 7,000-sq.ft. addition to the existing Retail Building, per the plans received on 4/09/19, based on the following conditions and stipulations:
1.
This is an Unlisted SEQR Action, based on the Short EAF Parts 1 and 2, and a Negative Declaration is recommended.

2.
The site lighting is limited to those fixtures and poles indicated on the approved Site Plan.  Light fixtures shall have flat lenses and all lighting is to be directed downward and toward the site.  After hour lighting levels will be reduced per the submitted plan.

3.   

No outside storage or display is permitted.
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4.  
The Conservation Board on 3/05/19 approved the Landscaping Plan prepared by a NYS licensed Landscape Architect, submitted on 2/15/19.
5.
The Total Green Space is 34.5%, and exceeds the Town Requirement of 20%.

6. 
The Landscaping Value Estimate of $16,850 requires a Certified Check amounting to 50% of the total and this shall be deposited with the Town Clerk prior to receiving a Building Permit. ($8,425)

7. 
Dumpsters as shown shall be screened, along with any additional dumpsters, in accordance with Section 144-25 of the Town Code.

 8.    
Town Engineering Approval was granted on 4/5/19.
 9.    
Deliveries will only take place during normal business hours.
10.     Petitioner is to provide a copy of whatever agreements exist regarding off-site parking.
THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:

FABINSKY


AYE

BAICH


AYE

BODDEN


AYE

HEPPNER


AYE
KACZOR


AYE

LIBERTI


AYE

MURRAY


NAY
THE MOTION BEING SIX (6) IN FAVOR, AND ONE (1) AGAINST, THE MOTION IS PASSED.

2. 
P.B. File #01-19, V/L Michael Road, 1.23 +/- acres, located on the north side of Michael Road, west of Transit Road, Zoned R-2. Owner, Ross Cellino, is requesting a “Special Exception Use Permit” for this parcel to be part of the Special Exception Golf Course Use for the construction of a 12,078 +/- sq. ft. Maintenance/Grounds Building for Harvest Hill Golf Course (SBL#154.09-1-8). Planning Board to review, per Section 144-43C for recommendations to the Town Board. Town Board referred to Planning Board on 2/20/19.

      APPEARANCE:    Mr. Richard Potter, Prevision Construction, Manager

                                       Mr. Ross Cellino, Owner
                                       Mr. Eric Tuchuls, Grounds Keeper

Chairman Fabinsky stated that a public hearing was held by the Town Board on 5/1/19 for a Special Exception Use Permit request.  At this meeting a concern was raised for a possible increase in traffic on Michael Road.


Mr. Tuchuls explained to the Board that there would be no increase in traffic created with the construction of the proposed structure.  


Mr. Cellino stated that he is requesting a Special Exception Use Permit to construct a 12,078-sq.ft. building to be used as a maintenance/grounds building.  He feels the appearance of the Harvest Hill site will be improved, as the structure will be used to store equipment and golf related items currently kept outside.  Natural vegetation will remain to buffer the neighbors from the site.

Mr. Baich established with Mr. Cellino the need for the proposed building, and that year-round maintenance is a key element with his operation. 
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Mr. Heppner established that:


⦁  The proposed building will take approximately six-months to construct.


⦁  Only equipment for Harvest Hill will be maintained and stored here.


⦁  There will be no “subbing-out” use for other outside entities.

⦁  The entranceway into the site will be gravel.

⦁ 
The building will be constructed upon a concrete pad with concrete at the front of the building.
      ⦁
Discussion of past developmental dust issues at this site concluded with the Applicant agreeing to minimize construction dust affecting the neighbors.

Mr. Cellino stated that the neighbors here are great to work with and that he tries to alleviate any issues that arise. He spoke of an issue with the dumpster pick-up that occurs twice weekly. The original dumpster pick-up time was at a very early hour in the morning.  The neighbors found it to be loud and disturbing.  The Harvest Hill management arranged to have the pick-up scheduled for later in the day to not interfere with the residents’ schedule. 


The Members discussed construction hours and it was established that the Town regulation allows work to take place Monday through Saturday, from 7:00 A.M. to 6:00 P.M.  

Mr. Cellino spoke of landscaping money owed to him by the Town of Orchard Park.  Chairman Fabinsky stated that this issue is not something the Planning Board can be of assistance with.

Mr. Bodden feels this building will be a great addition to the site, and noted that there will not be a lot of traffic created.  He verified details on the proposed plan with the Petitioner and spoke about a barn that is deteriorating on the property.  Mr. Cellino told the members that he plans on getting a demolition permit to remove the dilapidated barn.  

Mr. Kaczor established that all equipment at the site will be stored inside the proposed building.

Mr. Liberti feels this is a great project, and that it will pull everything together on the site.  He discussed elevations for the building noting he would like the proposed building to mimic the current buildings on the property.  He would like something added to the building to help “break-it-up a bit”.  

Mr. Potter stated that the proposed structure is made of steel. Mr. Potter noted that little porches will be added and perhaps something could be done with the windows.

Chairman Fabinsky discussed the dumpster pick-up for the site.  
Mr. Bodden made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Liberti, to RECOMMEND the Town Board APPROVE the request for a “Special Exception Use Permit” to construct a 12,078 +/- Sq. Ft. Maintenance/Grounds Building for Harvest Hill Golf Course based on the submitted letter of intent received on 2/5/19 and on the following conditions and stipulations:

1. This is an Unlisted SEQR Action and a Negative SEQR recommendation is made. 

2. Fees shall be paid in accordance with Section 144-70C, of the Town Code prior to publication of the Public Hearing Notice.


P.B. Meeting #5
            Regular Meeting #5
                   Date:  May 9, 2019                             Page 5
3. The recommendation is contingent upon the applicant completing the project as proposed in the Letter of Intent received on 2/5/19, and shall revert to its original Zoning Classification if the project is not completed per Section 144-67 of the Town Code.

4. The proposed project is in compliance with the Town's long range comprehensive plan.
5. The applicant has demonstrated a need for the project.

6. The project is compatible with adjoining land uses and proposed developments, and will not have a negative impact on the adjacent land value or public safety.
7. The applicant has demonstrated an orderly flow of traffic ingress and egress.

8. The applicant has provided suitable parking facilities.

9. Landscaping as indicated on the proposed plan will provide adequate screening.

10. Free area for recreation is not required.
11. The nearness and impact on schools and utilities is not an issue.

12.       
The health and safety of adjacent properties is not affected.  
   THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:

FABINSKY

AYE

BAICH


AYE

BODDEN

AYE

HEPPNER

AYE

KACZOR

AYE

LIBERTI

AYE

MURRAY

AYE

THE MOTION BEING UNANIMOUS, THE MOTION IS PASSED.
3. 
P.B. File #16-19, John M. Griveas of Orchard Park Farmers Market LLC, 4050 North Buffalo, Zoned B-1.  Applicant is requesting Planning Board approval for a renewal of an Outside Display Permit to hold a Farmers’ Market with food trucks at this location on Thursday evenings from 3:00 P.M. through 7:00 P.M. 


APPEARANCE:   Ms. Jackie Lovern, Co-Owner, Partner

The Chairman noted that this Outdoor Display is well received by the Community.  He told Ms. Lovern to keep a close eye on the expiration date to prevent lateness in applying to the Planning Board for future renewals.

Ms. Lovern requests a renewal of their “Outdoor Display” to hold a Farmer’s Market with a food truck within the parking lot of Orchard Fresh, Thursday evenings from 3:00 P.M. through 7:00 P.M. June 6th through October 3rd, 2020.  


The members’ questions established that there will be no more than two food trucks, approximately twenty (20) vendors, and some music provided.

P.B. Meeting #5
            Regular Meeting #5
                   Date:  May 9, 2019                             Page 6

Mr. Fabinsky made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Heppner, to GRANT renewal for Outside Display, from 6/6/19, to 10/01/20, each Thursday from 3:00 PM through 7:00 PM, based on the letter of intent received on 5/8/19. The following conditions and stipulations are to apply:

1. This is a Type II SEQR action and therefore no SEQR determination is required.


2.           There will be no additional outside lighting for the display or temporary structure. 

3.
Banners and signage shall be limited to one “Farmers Market Today” sign placed at the entrance of the site at North Buffalo Road on the day of the Farmers Market.  The sign will be removed by 8 P.M.

4.
Up to two (2) Food Trucks will be scheduled weekly to coincide with the Food Truck that Orchard Fresh has scheduled for the same time each Thursday.

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:

FABINSKY

AYE

BAICH


AYE

BODDEN


AYE

HEPPNER

AYE

KACZOR


AYE

LIBERTI


AYE

MURRAY


AYE

THE MOTION BEING SEVEN (7) IN FAVOR, THE MOTION IS PASSED.

OTHER BUSINESS:

1.  Concept Review:  “Benzing Business Center”, 3670 South Benzing Road, 12,000-sq.ft. addition.

     APPEARANCE:  Daryl Martin, Daryl Martin Architects, PC
                                    Daniel Flahority, Partner “Benzing Business Center LLC
     Mr. Martin presented and explained the proposed addition, noting that they met with the Conservation Board on May 7, 2019 and the review was “Tabled” by that Board.  He noted that recommendations from the meeting were incorporated into the presented plan.

Mr. Martin stated that the existing tenants and their locations are identified on the plan.  A dental practice desires to locate here and it requires a total of 21,000-sq.ft.  To accommodate the dental practice they need to add a 12,000-sq.ft. addition to a building that was, originally in 2005, approved to be 26,000-sq.ft.  They are proposing to exchange that building with this smaller one. 

The members established that:


⦁   Landscape islands will be put in.


⦁   The green space requirements will be met.

⦁   Access is available to the building by using both sides of the building. 
⦁   This is not a speculative building.
⦁   It will be 100% occupied, meet all town regulations, and match the existing site.


The members were comfortable with the proposal.
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2. Concept Review: P.B. File#10-19, 10 Cobham Drive, Cobham Mission Systems Division Zoned I-1. Requesting Site Plan approval and a Building Permit and to construct a 32,850-sq.ft. parking lot addition, with associated improvements involving landscaping and stormwater management, located north of the existing building and west of the current parking lot. Town Board referred to Planning Board on 4/17/19. (SBL#161.18-2-5.2)

APPEARANCE:  
Mr. Jason Utzig, C & S Engineers
                             
Mr. Edward Post, Cobham


Mr. Utzig presented plans to construct a 32,850-sq.ft. parking lot addition.  He explained to the members their need for the additional parking spaces (75) and discussed the site improvements that would be made.  It was learned that snow removal storage will take place on two adjacent parcels to the west that are owned by Cobham, and that Conservation Board approval was granted on May 5, 2019 for the proposed Landscaping Plan.  

Assistant Town Municipal Engineer, Thomas Ostrander told the members that Engineering has minor comments on this project.


The members find the proposed project to be a positive event for a business to expand in Orchard Park, and they support this request. 

There being no further business, the Chairman adjourned the meeting at 8:03 P.M.
DATED:            June 4, 20019
REVIEWED:    June 19, 2019



               
               Respectfully submitted,                     










  Rosemary M. Messina








                                                                        Planning Board Secretary                                                                                                                                     

Harold T. Fabinsky, Planning Board Chairman
